
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

SATURDAY, MAT 21, 1932

U n i t e d  S t a t e s  S e n a t e ,
C o m m i t t e e  o n  B a n k i n g  a n d  C u r r e n c y ,

Washington, D. C.
The committee met at 10 o’clock a. m., pursuant to adjournment on 

yesterday, in room 301, Senate Office Building, Senator Peter Norbeck 
presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Townsend, 
Walcott, Carey, Couzens, Fletcher, and Glass.

Present also: William A. Gray, Esq., counsel of the committee.
The C h a i r m a n . The committee will come to order.
Senator B r o o k h a b t . Mr. Chairman, before Mr. Gray begins the 

examination of a witness I  want to make on the record a request: I  
desire Mr. Gray to find a case of one of these so-called pools, syndi
cates, or groups that Mr. Whitney himself regards as honest, and then 
investigate that case clear through to the end. In other words, I  
want to find out whether there is anything honest in this institution.

Mr. G r a y . Am I  to understand, Senator Brookhart, that what you 
wish me to do is to communicate with Mr. Whitney, president of the 
New York Stock Exchange, and ask him to indicate to me a pool that 
he considers honest, so that I may then investigate that pool and 
show a picture of the transactions connected with it?

Senator B r o o k h a r t . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . May I  call attention to the fact that Mr. Whitney testi

fied at one phase of the investigation that he did not know*of the 
existence of such a thing as a pool. I  am perfectly willing, of course, 
to communicate with Mr. Whitney in response to Senator Brook- 
hart’s request.

Senator B r o o k h a r t . And afterwards didn’t he recover somewhat 
from that failure of vision and show a little television?

Mr. G r a y . That is possible; but let me direct your attention to 
the fact that Mr. Whitney in all likelihood will say, although I  am 
not entirely willing to prophesy what his answer to such a request 
would be, that he is the president of the New York Stock Exchange 
and does not have anything to do with pools, and that if I want to 
find out anything about pools I can examine the records of brokerage 
houses, which we have done.

Senator B r o o k h a r t . Well, they have a governing board, as I 
understand it, haven’t they ?

Mr. G r a y . The New York Stock Exchange has a governing board, 
and it also has a business conduct committee for the purpose of 
keeping track of any transactions which they may view with dis
favor and which they think they should investigate. I  will add that
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I  have a memorandum of probably 50 or 60 pools, and I  c a n  investi
gate all of them, I mean if  I  am given ample time, and if you desire 
to call Mr. Whitney down here before the committee and a s k  him on 
the witness stand whether he considers this or that pool a n  honest 
one, we could then have his direct testimony on the point.

Senator B r o o k h a r t . I should like you, Mr. Gray, i f  you can, to 
find one pool that Mr. Whitney, or the governing board or b u s i n e s s  
conduct committee of the New York Stock Exchange, regards as 
honest.

Senator W a l c o t t . These transactions go through the Stock Clear
ing Corporation, of which Mr. Whitney is president. That is what 
you have in mind, I presume.

Mr. G r a y . The transactions themselves as such do not g o  through 
the Stock Clearing Corporation, but the various deals of the day, 
of course, as you know, go through the Stock Clearing Corporation 
and will appear the next morning on the repayment sheets o f  the 
stock-clearing house.

Senator B rookhart . Well, Mr. Gray, do the best you can to find 
one of these pools or groups or syndicates, and I  don’t care what 
they may call it, that they regard as being honest, and then we will 
look into it and see if there is such a thing as an honest pool.

Mr. G r ay . I f  the committee instructs me to communicate with 
Mr. Whitney and ask him to advise me with respect, and I  will 
use a politer term when I communicate with him, some syndicate 
that he believes their operations to have been absolutely honest, I 
will do so. I f  he answers me by referring me to the syndicate or 
pool, I will call for an investigation to be made of it immediately, 
or whatever the committee instructs me to do.

The C h a i r m a n . I s  that satisfactory, Senator Brookhart?
Senator B rookhart . Yes; that is very satisfactory, indeed.
The C h a i r m a n . All right. Then the motion need not be put f o r  

the committee. We will proceed with the hearing.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Warner will come to the committee table.
The C h a i r m a n . Mr. Warner, please stand, hold up your right 

hand, and be sworn. You do solemnly swear that you will tell the 
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the 
matter now under investigation by the committee, so help you God? 

Mr. W a r n e r . I  do.
The C h a i r m a n . Just be seated opposite the committee reporter.

TESTIMONY OF HARRY M. WARNER, MOUNT VERNON, N . Y ., 
PRESIDENT OF WARNER BROS. PICTURES (INC.)

The C h a i r m a n . You may proceed, Mr. Gray.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Warner, will you give your full name for the 

record?
Mr. W a r n e r . Harry M. Warner.
Mr. G r ay . Where do you reside?
Mr. W a r n e r . Mount Vernon, N. Y.
Mr. G r a y . Did you say Mount Vernon, N. Y.?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . W h a t  is your business, please.
Mr. W a r n e r .  President of Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.).
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STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 623
Mr. Gbay. Will you try to keep your voice up so that all the people 

around us here can hear you?
Mr. W a r n e r .  Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y .  I believe you stated that you are the president of War- 

ner Bros. Pictures (Inc.).
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes.
Mr. Gray. And they are a moving-picture corporation?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . That is, a corporation that promulgates pictures?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes.
Mr. G r a y .  And your stock—that is, the stock of Warner Bros. Pic

tures (Inc.)—is on the New York Stock Exchange, is it not, for trad
ing purposes?

Mr. W a r n e r .  Yes.
Senator C o u z e n s .  Mr. Counsel, before you go into that, will Mr. 

Warner please tell us what his occupation was before he went into 
pictures, and his experience?

Mr. G r a y .  Answer Senator Couzens’s question, please.
Mr. W a r n e r .  I have been in the picture business for 28 years. 

Previous to that I had a trade. My father made me learn shoemak- 
ing as a youngster. And then I  operated shoe stores, and then went 
into the picture business when it was first started.

Senator C o u z e n s . By yourself?
Mr. W a r n e r . By myself and one of my brothers. And at a later 

date put in the younger brothers as they became older.
Senator C o u z e n s . Have you made money out of the picture busi

ness?
Mr. W a r n e r .  We have developed it t o ----
Mr. G r a y  (interposing). Mr. Warner, please keep your voice up. 

It is difficult for people around here to hear you.
Mr. W a r n e r .  We have made money------
The C h a i r m a n  (interposing). The newspaper reporters are in 

back of you as well as in front of you, and they all want to hear 
what you say. Please talk up loud enough so everybody can hear you.

Mr. W a r n e r . We have made money out of the picture business; 
yes, sir.

Senator C o u z e n s . Have you made more money out of the picture 
business than you have made in the handling of your stocks?

Mr. W a r n e r . Well, it depends on just what you mean by that. 
Senator C o u z e n s . Well, I mean that you have bought and sold 

your stocks. I  will not use the word “  manipulate,” but you have 
handled the stocks of your corporations; and I  was wondering 
whether you have made more money in that activity than in the 
actual producing and exhibiting of pictures.

Mr. W a r n e r . I would say that everything we have made we have 
made out of developing our business.

Senator C o u z e n s . Then you did not make any money out of buy
ing and selling the stocks of your corporations.

Mr. W a r n e r . I  would not say that.
Senator C o u z e n s . I was trying to find out whether you have 

made more money in the handling o f the stocks of your corpora
tions than you have in the moving-picture business.
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Mr. W arner . In answering that I would have to consider as to 
the value of our interest in the company at different limes.

Senator C o u z e n s .  But you have made money in buying M i d  selling 
the stocks of your corporation outside of the mere moving-picture 
business, have you not?

Mr. W a r n e r . I have bought and sold stocks; yes. You see it is 
pretty hard for me to answer that question because the business w a s  
a partnership up until 1925 of just we four brothers, and when it 
was incorporated we got an exchange out of 700,000 shares for our 
interest in the business at the time.

Senator T o w n s e n d .  H o w  much money did you four brothers h a v e  
in the business, how much capital?

Mr. W arner . It is pretty hard to say, because you might as well 
say it was a lifetime work, developing it as we went along.

Senator C o u z e n s .  What I  was trying to develop was this: I t  ap
pears that many directors and managers of corporations are more 
interested in the handling or manipulation of their own stocks than 
they are in actually performing the business in which they are osten
sibly engaged. So I  want to know just in which category you come 
in reference to your business.

Mr. W arner . We positively are interested in developing our busi
ness, from its start until this very day.

Senator C o u z e n s . That is all that I wish to ask at this time, Mr. 
Gray.

The C h a ir m a n . Y ou may proceed with the witness, Mr. Gray. 
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Warner, you formed your corporation, I  believe, 

in 1925*
Mr. W arner . I  think so.
Mr. G r a y . And what was the capital invested in the corporation 

when it was formed?
Mr. W arner . Well, our years of work; and I think the audit ox 

Price, Waterhouse & Co. will really show that.
Mr, G r a y . I  am not talking about your years of work as a part of 

the capitalization of the company. But what was your financial 
structure; what was your set-up when the company was formed!

Mr. W arner . We owned a lot of plants, pictures, and so on.
Mr. G r a y . What was your first stock issue ?
Mr. W arner . At the time of 1925?
Mr. G r a y . Yes. I  mean what was your quantity of stock?
Mr. W arner . Oh; 550,000 shares, of which we took 300,000 shares, 

if  I  remember correctly, and 250,000 shares remained in the treasury. 
Mr. G r a y . Of what kind of stock?
Mr. W arner . All common.
Mr. G r a y . Did it have a par value?
Mr. W arner . I think it was no par stock.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou think it was no par stock ?
Mr. W arner . Yes.

. Mr. G ray . And you got 300,000 shares of that stock, or a majority 
interest, for the business that you had built up to that point of time? 

Mr. W a r n e r . Yes.
Mr. G r a y . Were there other issues of stock thereafter?
Mr. W arner . At later dates; yes.
Mr. G r a y . What were the other issues of stock?
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Mr. W arner. When we acquired the Stanley Co., and I  think it 
was in 1929 or in 1928, and I am not sure which------

Mr. Gray (interposing). That is, you mean the Stanley Co. of 
America?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. Gray. In order that we may have the record show it clearly 

let me ask: They were another moving-picture corporation?
Mr. W arner. They were a theater-owning corporation.
Mr. Gray. They owned a number of theaters around the country?
Mr. W arner. Yes; about 2 00 ,1 believe,
Mr. Gbay. N ow, go ahead with your answer. What was your 

issue of stock then?
Mr. W abner. We increased the capitalization of the company, 

and gave them a certain number of shares of stock for their shares.
Mr. Gbay. And you increased the capitalization of Warner Bros. 

Pictures (Inc.) to what?
Mr. W abner. I  think it was seven and a half million shares.
Mr. Gray. Seven and a half million shares altogether, including 

the original issue of 550,000 shares?
Mr. W a r n e r .  Yes, sir; but you understand they were not all issued.
Mr. Gbay. All right. We will come to that a little later. And of 

those seven and a half million shares, how many shares were given 
to the Stanley Corporation of America for their interest?

Mr. W arner. Well, if I  attempted to answer I  would be guessing. 
I would rather refer to some records that we have here that will 
show that fact.

Mr. Gbay. All right. I f  you have some records you may refer to 
them. And if you want the assistance of some one else, you may have 
it, and they may bring those records over to you at the committee 
table.

Mr. W arner. I thank you. Mr. Schneider, will you just step over 
here?

Mr. Gray. That is all right. Come around to the committee table 
and take a seat beside Mr. Warner.

Mr. W arner. I will say that Mr. Schneider is my right-hand man.
Mr. Gray. For the purpose of the record, please let us have Mr. 

Schneider’s name in full.
Mr. Schneider. My name is Samuel Schneider.
Mr. Gray. I am sure the committee will not object to Mr. Schneider 

sitting near you there and giving you any assistance with the records 
of the company that you may desire.

Senator Couzens. There is one point I  want to know before you go 
further, Mr. Gray.

Mr. G r a y .  Certainly, Senator Couzens.
Senator Couzens. Mr. Warner, when you first got your 300,000 

shares o f Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.), you say the remaining issue 
was kept in the treasury?

Mr. W arner. Yes.
Senator Couzens. H ow soon after that did you sell any of it?
Mr. W arner. I  will tell you as soon as Mr. Schneider can look 

it up in the papers he has here.
Senator Couzens. All right.
Mr. G ray. Now go ahead, Mr. Warner, and answer Senator 

Couzens’s question.
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Mr. W arner . I  find that I made a mistake at the beginning o f my 
testimony. The first issue of the corporation was 350,000 shares ca 
common and 200,000 shares of A  stock. Or was it that, Mr. 
Schneider?

Mr. S ch neider . N o. The first issue of stock w as 550,000 shares 
of common and 200,000 shares of A.

Mr. G r a y . In other words, Mr. Warner, you now desire tô  correct 
your original answer by adding the statement that, in addition to 
the 550,000 shares of common stock issued by Warner Bros. Pictures 
(Inc.), there were 200,000 shares of another stock known as A  stock 
issued, is that right?

Mr. W arner . No, sir; I believe that is not right either.
Mr. G r a y . Well, I  so understood it.
Mr. W arner . You must remember that this was a long time ago. 

We have an attorney here and he might answer that.
A  B ystander . Mr. Warner, the Standard Statistics are there oa 

that yellow slip. You can refer to that.
Mr. W arner . I  would answer this subject to m y  o b ta in in g  the 

actual figures, that the corporation had 550,000 shares o f  stock , of 
which 200,000 shares were class A, or 250,000 shares were class A, 
and I am not so sure on that one point.

Senator C ou zen s . What did you do with the class A  stock?
Mr. W arner . We afterwards sold it to Goldman, Sachs & Co., and 

McClure, Jones & Co.
Senator W alcott. Was there any preference provision in that 

stock certificate? In other words, did it supersede what you  called 
the common stock as to dividends or rights or anything else ?

Mr. W arner . I  think it did.
Mr. S ch neider . It was $10 par stock.
Senator C ouzens . How soon after the organization o f  Warner 

Bros. Pictures (Inc.) did you sell the A  stock?
Mr. W arner . I would say some time about a year later.
Senator C ouzens . So when you first incorporated the business and 

took over 300,000 shares for your control, you did not sell any to 
the public at that time or dispose of any of that stock?

Mr. W arner . Only to just a few frienas. I  think we disposed of 
about 25 or 30 shares to some friends at $10 a share and guaranteed 
to take it back at $11 a share at the end of the year in case they 
did not want to continue to own it.

Senator T o w n sen d . This was in 1925 that you are now talking 
about?

Mr. W arner . I  think it was. We gave away to some people that 
had been with the company some of our stock; I  mean to some o f our 
employees.

Senator C ou zen s . How soon did the stock go on the New York 
Stock Exchange?

Mr. W arner . I  think it went on the curb exchange first and then 
went onto the New York Stock Exchange later.

Senator C ouzens . Is there anybody here who is more familiar 
with the organization and handling of your affairs than you ar« ?

Mr. W arner . Well, the attorney would possibly be mofe farSliar 
with this than I  am.

026 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Mr. Gb a t . Senator Couzens, would you like for me to withdraw 
Mr. Warner and get the attorney to come forward to answer your 
questions?

Senator C ouzens . I do not want to interfere with your program.
M r. G b a t . What I  want to do, Senator Couzens, is to develop the 

situation along as it came down to January 1, 1930, and then to 
establish some things.

Senator C ouzens. Well, go ahead. Perhaps what I  was going to 
ask Mr. Warner is not important at this time.

Senator G lass. What I  should like to know is : How is this m atter 
involved in stock-exchange operations?

Mr. G b a t . One of the things, Senator Glass, that the committee 
required me or requested me to examine into was the selling of their 
own stock by officers of corporations. And I  am going to establish,
I believe, by my examination of Mr. Warner, first, what the holdings 
of the stock in his own company were on the 1st day of January 
or approximately that point of 1930. Then establish the fact that 
through various undercover channels and not through direct selling 
and by covering transactions so the public would not know who 
had sold the stock while certain journals were boosting the value 
of the stock before the public. And that when the time came that 
he had disposed of a certain quantity of stock the newspapers then 
started to depress, so far as the public was concerned, the value of 
Warner Bros, stock and he went into the market and bought it again, 
making, as I  shall show you, by that transaction—and I  think it all 
occurred during 1930—a profit in dealing in his own stock of 
$9,251,454.50.

Senator G lass. Was that done on the stock exchange?
Mr. G b a t . Yes; and through various brokerage houses and through 

various accounts which I believe Mr. Warner will admit to be his 
own, but in other names.

Senator C ou zen s . I think you m ight go ahead, as fa r  as I  am  
concerned.

Mr. G b a t . Shall I proceed?
Senator C o u zen s . Yes; as far  as I  am concerned.
Senator G lass. All right.
The C h a ir m a n . Y ou may proceed, Mr. Gray.
Air. G b a t . Mr. Warner, you have told us of the issue of 7,500,000 

shares o f Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.), and I do not know whether 
you can answer me off-hand as to how much of that stock went to 
the Stanley Co. of America. I f  you are able to answer it, please 
do so; ana if  not able to answer, say you can not answer it at 
the present time.

Mr. W arner . There is a record of it here.
Mr. G b a t . All right. How much of that stock went to the Stanley 

Co. of America?
Mr. S ch n eid er . I  think 780,000 shares—well, this record shows----- -
Mr. G b a t  (interposing). We do not want a long explanation.
Mr. S ch n eid er . This record shows every share issued up to date.
Mr. G b a t . Then hand it to the committee reporter and let it be 

marked for the record.
Mr. S ch n eid er . All right.
(An individual report section of Standard Corporation records, 

by Standard Statistics Co. (Inc.), revised to January 7, 1931, to
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cover Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.), was furnished for the record 
and marked “  Committee Exhibit No. 24, May 21, 1932,”  and will 
be printed in the appendix.}

Mr. S chneider. Tnis little pamphlet shows the issuance to  the 
Stanley Co. of America of certain stock for their issue of preferred 
stock right up to the date shown here, where a certain amount of 
shares are outstanding.

Mr. G bat. How much common stock was outstanding on the 1st 
of January, 1930? That is the figure that I  do want.

Mr. S chneider. I  do not know.
Mr. W arner. I  would say around 2,500,000 shares.
Mr. G ray. That was outstanding at that time ?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
M r. Gray . That includes stock that had been issued in its entirety"
Mr. W arner. I  would be guessing at the figures you are asking 

me now to give. They are all matters of record in the books o f the 
company, and it would be very hard for me to sit here and give you 
the exact details as to the issuance of shares, because the company 
was developing and had been obtaining different theaters and other 
companies, for stock.

Mr. G ray . And it had been issuing stock to pay for those trans
actions ?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray. And how much?
Mr. W arner. Well, there again I  would be just guessing.
Mr. G ray. All right. For the present let me ask you in regard 

to yourself: How much stock in Warner Bros. Pictures (In c .) did 
you own around January 1, 1930?

Mr. W arner. Perhaps Mr. Schneider has that figure.
Mr. S chneider. That is exactly 303,484 shares.
Mr. G ray. Did you say 303,484 shares?
Mr. Schneider. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray. N ow , Mr. Warner, you are adopting, I  take it, the state

ments that Mr. Schneider here may make as your own testimony?
Mr. W arner. That is correct.
Mr. G ray. N ow , that stock was yours personally?
Mr. W arner. My brothers’ and my own.
Mr. G ray . Was the stock of yourself and your brothers all prac* 

tically in one account ?
Mr. W arner. Warner Bros, personally have always construed 

themselves as one.
Mr. G r a y . And this Warner Bros, consisted of yourself and what 

other brothers?
Mr. W arner. Albert Warner and J. L. Warner.
Mr. G ray. Did you say Albert Warner and J . L . Warner?
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
M r. G ray. S o that when you answer me with respect to your hold* 

ings you are answering me with respect to the joint holdings o f all 
three brothers?

Mr. W arner. That is correct.
Mr. G ray. And when you bought and sold any of this stock it 

was bought and sold for the three brothers; is that correct?
Mr. W arner. That is correct.
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Mr. G b a y . S o there were a little over 300,000 shares that you 
owned; and when I  use the pronoun “ y o u ”  from  now on in the 
testimony I  am referring to the three o f you.

Mr. W arner . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . In the early part of January of 1930.
Mr. W arner . Yes, sir.
Senator C ouzens. At this point, let me ask: Is that 300,000 in 

addition or does that relate to the 550,000 shares?
Mr. W arner . Yes.
Senator Couzens. So that you controlled the enterprise with but 

a little over 10 per cent of the shares, is that right?
Mr. W arner . Yes, sir.
Senator F letcher . What was the par value of the stock?
Mr. Gray. No par value. That was testified to before you came 

into the room, Senator Fletcher.
Senator F letcher . All right.
Senator B rookhart . Was this voting stock as compared to some 

other nonvoting stock?
Mr. W arn er . It was all one kind of stock so far as voting was 

concerned.
Senator B rookhart . How  did you control the organization then?
Mr. W arner . I  did not control it.
Senator B rookhart . But that is what you told Senator Couzens.
Mr. W arner . Senator Couzens asked me whether------
The C h a i r m a n  (interposing). Talk up a little louder, Mr. Warner, 

so all these newspaper men around here can hear you.
Mr. W arner . I was asked whether I  controlled the stock w ith 10 

per cent. I  did  not control the stock.
Senator C ouzens. N o ; that was not my question. I  asked you if 

you or your brothers controlled Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.).
Mr. W ar n er . No, sir.
Senator C ouzens. Who did manage and control the company?
Mr. W arner . The board of directors.
Senator C ouzens. W h o were the board of directors?
Mr. W ar n er . They were the three brothers, Mr. Abel Cary 

Thomas, Morris Wolf-—
Mr. G b a y  (interposing). Morris Wolf is the attorney in Phila

delphia who represents Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.) ?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes, sir. And Waddill Catchings------
Mr. G b a y  (interposing). He is a member of the New York Stock 

Exchange anu wan formerly connected with Goldman, Sachs & Co., 
brokers?

Mr. W a b n e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . And Goldman, Sachs Trading Corporation also %
Mr. W a r n er . Yes, sir.
Mr. G b a y . Anybody else?
Mr. W a r n er . Henry A. Budkin, of McClure, Jones & Co.------
Mr. G b a y  (interposing). Another brokerage house?
Mr! W a b n e b . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . And members of the New York Stock Exchange?
Mr. W a b n e b . Yes, sir.
Mr. G b a y . Go ahead.
Mr. W a r n e r . Moe Mark.
Mr. Gbay. Who is he?,
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Mr. W arner. He was a part of the Stanley Co. of America at the 
time we acquired them. And Stanley Friedman.

Mr. G ray. He is your attorney?
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir. Mr. Thomas and Mr. Friedman are our 

attorneys.
Mr. Gray. I s that all ?
Mr. W arner. I think that is all.
Senator Couzens. So, as a matter of fact, how many members of 

the board of directors altogether were there %
Mr. W arner. Out of 11 directors we were 3 brothers, and when my 

son was alive he was a fourth that we had.
Senator Couzens. So in effect you had control of the board, did you 

not?
Senator T ownsend . And your attorney is a fifth member?
Mr. W arner. I would not say my attorney. The attorney for the 

company. # ,
Mr. G ray. Well, there is no doubt about it that your brothers and 

yourself did control the policy of the company whether you owned 10 
per cent of the stock or now much you may have owned.

Mr. W arner. We designated the operation of the company; yes, 
sir.

Senator Couzens. I desire again to lay emphasis on the fact that, 
with but a little over 10 per cent of the stock of Warner Bros. Pic
tures (Inc.) the Warner brothers controlled the destiny of that cor
poration. There is no denying that fact, according to the testimony 
before the committee, as I  understand it.

M r. G ray . N o.
Mr. W arner. I  would say subject to the board of directors.
Senator Couzens. Well, the board of directors were the Warner 

brothers and their friends.
Mr. W arner. I would not say that.
Senator Couzens. Well, let us get that straight.
Mr. G ray . Mr. Warner, you did not have any antagonistic inter

ests on your board of directors, did you?
Mr. W arner. Not that I  know of.
Senator Couzens. A s a matter of fact every member of the board 

of directors was selected by Warner brothers. There is no question 
about that according to the way I see the situation.

Mr. G ray. There was no other financial group or large group of 
stockholders, as I recall it, who picked out any of these directors, or 
at least they did not pick out a majority of them.

Mr. W arner. In the transactions that took place at later dates 
which enlarged the company these different men were added.

Mr. G ray. But it still left Warner brothers and their friends in 
control?

Mr. W arner. In 1930 Richard F. Hoyt, of the firm of Hayden, 
Stone & Co., became a director. Here is a complete list of directors 
as of January 31,1931.

Senator Couzens. Did you say that that is a complete list of 
directors as of January 31, 1931 ?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Senator Couzens. May we have that made a part of the record. 

Mr. Chairman? ’
The Chair m an . Yes. That will be done.
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Mr. G ray. As I understand it, Senator Couzens. that is a part of 
the same yellow pamphlet introduced a while ago as committee 
Exhibit No. 24. Is that right, Mr. Warner ?

Mr. W a r n e r . Yes, sir.
Senator C o u ze n s . All right. Then we have that information in 

our record.
Mr. G ray. Now, Mr. Warner, you bought and sold—and I  am 

again using the personal pronoun “ you ” as referring to yourself 
and your brothers; is that true?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
M r. G ray . Stock of Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.) during the year 

1930 you bought and sold, did you not?
M r. W arner. Yes, sir.
M r. G ray . In order that we may first understand through what 

accounts and what brokerage houses you traded, will you tell the 
committee through what brokers your transactions were carried?

Mr. W arner. Well, the books would show that.
Mr. G ray . I f you can answer my question, Mr. Warner, please 

do so. And if you have here any books in regard to that matter you 
may refer to the books in order to enable you to answer.

Mr. W a r n e r . We have brought the books here.
Mr. G r a y . Will you look at them and answer my question, please ? 
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Can I  answer that question, Mr. Gray?
Mr. G ray . I  have no objection to Mr. Schneider answering the 

Question i f  Mr. Warner will adopt such answers as his own testimony. 
Do you do that, Mr. Warner?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . N o w , d o  y o u  w a n t me t o  rea d  o f f  th e  b r o k e r s ?
Mr. G r ay . N ow , in 1930 I refer to.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Samuel Ungerleider & Co., Goldman, Sachs & Co., 

Schatzkin & Co., Ira Haupt & Co., Ernst & Co. Those were the 
principal ones.

Senator T o w n s e n d . Were they all members of the stock exchange? 
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. G ra y . Will you tell me, Mr. Warner, if you please, in what 

name those accounts were kept?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . We used th e  names of Moe Rosenberg, Harry 

Chamas.
Mr. G r a y . Yes.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Harry M. Warner.
Mr. G ray . Yes.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Albert Warner.
Mr. G ra y . Yes.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Lewis Warner. I do not recall any others. I f 

you will name any others iriaybe I can recall them.
Mr. G b a y . Let me ask you first, and then I  will name them or sug

gest them to you. Your principal trading was with Schatzkin & 
Co., was it not?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . I think during 1930 w e di<l m o re  trading through 
them; yee.

Mr. G b a y . And you had an account known as No. 72 account 
(H. M. Warner), didn’t you?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes, sir.
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Mr. G r a y . And you had a Harry M. Warner account o u tsid e  o f  
that?

Mr. S ch neider . Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray. And you had an account Albert Warner?
M r. S chneider. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray. And you had an account Albert Warner, special)
Mr. S ch neider . Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray . And you had an account Albert Warner No. 2 ?
Mr. Schneider. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray. All right.
Senator Couzens. Why did you have so many different accounts! 
Mr. Schneider. For this reason, that whenever we traded w e had 

found by past experience that when we bought and sold stock in 
the name of Harry M. Warner or Albert Warner it would influence 
people, and we figured that by using other names nobody w ould be 
influenced by seeing the other names. That was the only reason we 
had for using these other names. At times we used the names of 
Harry M. Warner and Albert Warner and that was when we dealt 
in other securities, so that we did not care.

Mr. G ray. So that your transactions in Warner Bros. Pictures 
(Inc.) stock in the year 1930 went principally through the accounts 
of Moe Rosenberg and Harry Charnas; is that correct?

Mr. Schneider. I think so.
Mr. G ray. There was another thing that you did also in order to 

cover up your transactions and not let the public know w hat you
were doing, and that was this, was it not: That when you sold-----

Mr. Schneider (interposing). Excuse me so as to have the matter 
entirely straight. When I said that we did that I  meant that it 
was not for the purpose of not letting the public know what we were 
doing; it was for the purpose of not letting brokers know what we 
were doing.

Mr. G ray. Was that in order that brokers might not take advan
tage of your selling stock and so advise their customers, and that 
there might not belbuying or trading by the public along the lines 
you were trading?

Mr. S ch neider . It was so they would not be influenced by what 
we were doing.

M r. G ray . Influenced in what way?
Mr. S ch neider . In any way.
Mr. G ray. All right. We will now leave that for the present. 

The thing you did was that when you sold any stock belonging to 
this Warner group, after the sale was made your brokers got in 
touch with the other brokers to whom or for whose clients they made 
the purchase, and got them to give you the information, I  mean give 
your brokers the information as to the name in which they wanted 
the stock transferred, didn’t they?

Mr. Schneider. I did not quite get that.
Mr. G ray . Well, now, say you make a sale of 25,000 shares o f stock 

through Schatzkin & Co. Under ordinary circumstances you know 
enough about •the brokerage business and stock-market transactions 
to know that what you would do would be to deliver your certificates 
to Schatzkin & Co., and in the adjustment through the stock ftlomng 
house those certificates would be delivered, or others to the broker
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age house that bought the stock from Schatzkin & Co. That is 
correct, isn’t it?

Mr. S chneider. Yes, sir.
Mr. Gray. And if that had been done, and if there had been cer

tificates in the name of Harry M. Warner, or Albert Warner, or any 
of the other Warners, which had to be transferred, then the broker 
would also know that the Warners were trading.

Mr. Schneider. Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . So that in order to prevent that knowledge getting 

out and influencing anybody, Schatzkin & Co. always arranged to 
find out to whom the stock was to be transferred, and they had the 
transfers made themselves and delivered the certificates, isn’t that 
eonect?

Mr. S chneider. No, sir.
Mr. G ray. Tell me what they did.
Mr. S chneider. With our original stock we had temporary certifi

cates, and then we had certificates in the names of women, not de
liverable. They called them not good delivery. And in order for 
one of these cases—well, they would have to deliver them first. They 
would transfer them in another name invariably without getting 
authority from us, and deliver them in the other names, and also 
for the purpose of not influencing people.

Mr. Gray. That was for the purpose of not influencing people, 
you say.

Mr. Schneider. That is true.
Mr. G r a y . Y ou had the stock in Mr. Warner’s name?
Mr. S chneider. Yes, sir; but it was not good delivery. Instead 

of transferring them right back to the name of Harry M. Warner, 
or whatever the case might be, he would transfer them to Schatzkin 
A Co., and other people in his place, also for the purpose of not in
fluencing people in what we were doing.

Mr. G ray. In other words, in no instance were any certicates be
longing to any of the Warners transferred directly?

Mr. S chneider. Oh, yes.
Mr. G ray. D o you mean that they were transferred on the books 

of the registrar ?
Mr. S chneider. Oh, yes.
Mr. G ray . Through the brokerage house?
Mr. S chneider. Oh, yes. We had many certificates in his name 

delivered, but at certain times they would be transferred under an
other name.

Mr. G ray . And that was to prevent brokers and the public know
ing the Warners were selling stock?

Mr. S ch n eid er . For the purpose of not influencing anybody by 
what we were doing at any time.

The C h a ir m a n . Well, that is the same thing.
M r. S chneider. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray . Mr. Warner, will you tell me now what your transac

tions were in 1930 through Schatzkin & Co. ?
Mr. W arner. The records are here.
Mr. S chneider. Perhaps I  can look them up and give them to you.
Mr. G ray . I  should like Mr. Warner to answer these questions if 

he can, and if he has the records he can do it as well as you can, I
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take it, Mr. Schneider. Mr. Warner, did you sell your stock in 
January of 1930?

Mr. Warner. According to the record that we have here I  believe 
it is shown by the days.

Mr. G ray. I ask you whether or not through Schatzkin & Co. in 
January of 1930 you didn’t sell 55,000 shares of Warner Bros, stock; 
that is, during that month, and then during the same month buy 
back 7,800 shares?

Mr. W arner. I f  the books say so, I will answer yes.
Mr. G ray . Well, I can say to Mr. Warner and also to the com

mittee, that in order to investigate these transactions we went into 
the stock clearing house, and ultimately into some 25 brokerage 
houses, and finally located these accounts, of which I have photo- 
static copies; that the result of the examination by the accountants, 
and their additions and calculations made therefrom, show that in 
these various accounts that have been admitted by Mr. Warner to 
have been his accounts, there were sold in the month of January of 
1930, 55,000 shares of Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.)—and, o f course, 
Mr. Warner, if you have not a summary there it may not show the 
total, and I will say that it took us some time to make up our 
summary.

Mr. S chneider. We brought with us photostatic copies of every 
account in the books, showing every transaction in Warner stock 
during 1930.

Mr. G ray. Answer the question.
Mr. S chneider. I  made a summary of all transactions during 

1930------
Mr. G ray (interposing). Not by brokers but a summary.
Mr. Schneider. I made a summary of all transactions during 

February of 1930, and I  may have included some in January.
Mr. G ray. Because of your inability to answer the question with 

respect to January from your records, I  will take you to February. 
As a matter of fact in February of 1930, isn’t it true that you sold 
137,950 shares of your stock and bought none?

Mr. Schneider. No. The record that I have here shows 144,000 
shares.

Mr. G ray. That is more than we have. Is that shown as sales?
Mr. S chneider. Yes, sir.
M r, Gray. And that vou bought none?
Mr. Schneider. We bought none according to this record. And 

according to what we have here we sold a little more than you show.
Mr. G ray. May I  pause in this investigation to ask Mr. Warner 

why you were selling your own stock?
Mr. W arner. Well, there were two reasons at that particular 

time. One reason was that we wanted to diversify some o f our hold
ings and buy some other kinds of securities. And the second reason 
was that the company might be requiring some cash, and we wanted 
to have some cash on hand to loan them, which practically we had 
done from the time of the inception of the corporation.

Mr. G ray . So this was your principal business, and this was the 
business that, through the holdings you had, you were controlling 
and managing. Were you intending to part with your interest in 
the futurei

Mr. W arner. N o, sir.
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Mr. Gray. Was it your intention------
Mr. W arner (interposing). Well, I  have already said I  intended 

to part with some of our interests.
Mr. Grat. Was it your intention to buy it back again?
Mr. W arner. W h y, xt was all depending.
Mr. G ray . Depending on what ?
Mr. W arner. On the conditions of the world.
Mr. G ray . In other words, you did not know whether you would 

buy it back again or not when you sold it?
Mr. W arner. But I  bought it back.
Mr. G ray . I  will come to your buying back in a moment.
Mr. W arner. I  would not want to say what my thoughts were at 

the time I  sold it, with the exception that the company would prob
ably need some cash, as I  answered previously.

Mr. G ray . S o that out of your holdings of 300,000 shares of 
Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.), and your being unable to tell me what 
you gold in January of 1930, and with the records of Schatzkin & Co. 
showing you sold 47,200 shares more than you bought that month, 
and that in February of 1930 you sold 144,000 shares in addition and 
bought none, that meant parting with more than half of your hold
ings, is that correct?

Mr. W arner. That is right.
Senator F letcher. What were the prices of that stock?
Mr. G r a y . I  will ask him all along when I  come to that, and will 

show you the relevancy of it.
Senator F letcher. All right.
Mr. G r a y . Mr. Warner, you say the company was needing money. 

Was the company in bad shape at that time?
Mr. W arner. N o. But it was acquiring different properties and 

enlarging at the time.
Mr. G ray . Did you loan to the company any of the money that you 

got from the sale of your stocks?
Mr. W a rn er. I  did.
Mr. Gbat. In what month and in what amounts?
Mr. W arner. Let me see, now.
Mr. Sghnkeokr. Are you referring just to 1931?
Mr. Gra* .  Yes.
Mr. W arner. In the month of May I  let them have $500,000. and 

in the month of June $400,000, and in the month of July $2,000,000, 
and in the month of August $465,000.

Mr. Gray. Is  that all m  1930?
Mr. W arner. Yes; in 1930.
Mr. G r a y . Was any of that money paid back to you in 1930?
Mr. Warner. It was paid back to me in 1930 in the shape of de

bentures of the company. .
Mr. G r a t . Of what company?
Mr. W arner. Of Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.).
Mr. Grat. I thought you said the debentures “ of a company ” ?
M r W arner. N o; it was paid back to me in the debentures o f the 

company at 93, and I  still have them. •
Senator Couzens. And that was a preferred claim upon the com

pany?
Mr. W arner. The debentures were issued at a later date.
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Senator W alcott. I  suppose you mean that you had previously 
held the notes of Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.) ?

Mr. W arner. Yes; I had held the notes of the company, and they 
substituted the debentures for the notes.

Senator W alcott. And I suppose at 6 per cent?
Mr. W arner. The notes were at the bank rate, sometimes h a lf a 

point or a point less than the bank rate.
Senator Couzens. So in effect you sold your stock, which had no 

claim against the company of a preferred nature, and then took a 
preferred claim against Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.), in the form  
of their debentures?

Mr. W arner. I  did not give it a thought at that time in that way. 
Senator Couzens. Well, that is what happened, is it not?
Mr. W arner. Well, I  would rather nave had the note than 

the debenture, because the note was payable possibly on demand or 
within a short time, and the debenture was a 9 or 10 year proposition.

Senator Couzens. I  mean that you sold your stock o f the company 
and received debentures?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Senator W alcott. Y ou sold your stock of Warner Bros. Pictures 

(Inc.), and got the cash and then loaned them the cash?
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir; and at a certain time took their debentures 

for it.
Mr. G ray. I f  it was for the purpose of getting money into your 

possession so that you might loan it to Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.), 
why didn’t you borrow the money on your stock?

Mr. W arner. I did not— we never— hardly ever borrowed money.
I  don’t remember borrowing any money on stocks.

Mr. G ray. I  did not ask you whether you ever did it or not. I  
am asking you why you did not instead of parting with your hold
ings of stock borrow money on your stock?

Mr. W arner. Borrow money from whom?
Mr. G ray. From whomever might loan it to you on the security 

of your stock.
Mr. W arner. Well, there was no reason for me obligating myself 

to borrow money from anybody on any of the securities that I  had.
Mr. G ray. The only reason would be, perhaps, the reason you have 

already indicated to us, that the company needed money and that 
you wanted to raise it in order to loan it to the company.

Mr. W arner. Well, I  said partly that was it.
Mr. Gray. Oh, you sold that stock partly because you wanted to 

raise money for the company ?
Mr. W arner . Yes. My first statement was that I  thought I  ought  

to diversify some of our holdings.
Mr. G ray. And you meant by that you thought you ought to  put 

some of that money into other stocks, did you?
Mr. W arner. Into something else.
Mr. G ray. A nd did you do that?
Mr. W arner. And in the debentures of the company.
Mr. G ray. ^Te11, did you put any o f it in other stocks, o f other 

companies?
Mr. W arner. At that particular time I do not remember whether 

we did or not. I  do not think so—and yet it seems like—perhaps 
■Mr. Schneider knows. ^ F
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Mr. S c h n e id e r . It was mostly in our own debentures.
Mr. G bay . In March of 1930, what was the amount of stock you 

sold?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . According to this record it was 3,400 shares.
Mr. Gbay. May I say to you and ask you whether it is correct— 

and I will be glad to show you this if you want to see it—whether 
you did not sen through Schatzkin & Co. alone 10,700 shares.

Mr. S c h n e id e r . Well, I will say that I  thought I  had a summary 
of every account with every broker. It may be I left out one ac
count. But I  thought I had the stock at the beginning and the stock 
at the end, and the purchases and the sales all jibe, or at least I 
thought so.

Mr. G ray. Y ou do not know whether they jibe with what I  have 
here, though?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . I  have photostatic copies here of all accounts that 
are on our books. And I thought I would be able to account for all 
of them. Certainly I did not leave out any account intentionally. 
And, for instance, as we have already seen, I  have a total of 144,000 
sharec here at one place while you have 137,500.

Mr. G r ay . The difference may be in a different month from 
where you put it. In April of 1930, how many shares did you sell ?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . None. In regard to any difference in figures, one 
of the accounts that you may have of stock in the case of Schatzkin & 
Co. might not have been ours.

Mr. G ray. I have asked you about accounts and names that you 
have given to me as trading accounts and that exactly agree with 
tiie names that I  have here.

Mr. Schneider. But not having seen your record I  do not know, 
and yet I  would suggest that you might have the account of Albert 
Warner No. 2 and it might be Albert Warner here.

Mr. W a b n e b . I  might say as to the matter of names under which 
we bought or sold this stock, that if an individual might have bought 
some for himself, or sold it, I wouldn’t have any knowledge of it.

Mr. G ray . And there is nothing in that account to distinguish 
whether they did it or not?

Mr. W arner. N o. But I  am talking about all stocks probably, 
not just the Schatzkin & Co. brokerage house, of ours under these 
names.

Mr. G ra y . We will get to the details o f that in a few minutes.
Mr. Schneider. Y ou have the account Albert Warner No. 2, and 

that might have been his own personal account, and he might have 
bought a couple of thousand shares or sold a couple of thousand 
shares for himself, or for his wife, and I  would have no record of it. 
I have a record of all stock bought and sold by the Warners during 
the year 1930 and audited by Price, Waterhouse & Co., and which 
was gone over by your people. I  did not go to the brokers and they 
may have some extra amounts on their books. It might really mean 
several thousand shares of stock that might not be on our books. 
This absolutely jibes with my books. But even then I  might be 
wrong.

Mr. Gray. What about the month of May, 1930?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Twenty-seven thousand five hundred shares sold.
Mr. Gbay. And none bought.
Mr. Schneider. No, sir.
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Mr. G ray. What is your statement as to June of 1930?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Thirteen thousand seven hundred shares sold.
Mr. G ray. And none bought?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . No, sir.
Mr. G r a y . What is your statement as to July of 1930?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Nothing.
M r. G ray. W ith  nothing on either side?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . No.
Mr. G ray. N ow , Mr. Warner, do you recall the date of your meet

ing—I mean of your board—during the summer of 1930?
Mr. W a r n e r . Well, we have monthly meetings.
Mr. G r a y . Do you recall at what date you considered the question 

of your dividend?
Mr. W a r n e r . Of paying a dividend ?
M r. G ray. Yes.
Mr. W a r n e r . Well, every quarter that was considered.
Mr. Gray. H ow was that answer? I  did not hear you.
Mr. W a r n e r . I say every quarter that was considered.
Mr. G ray. Did you have a meeting in August of 1930?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes; I  would say so.
Mr. G r a y . W a s  there any passing or reduction of the dividend? 
Mr. W a r n e r . Do you mean in 1930?
Mr. G ray. Yes.
Mr. W a r n e r . Why, the books will show that. I do not recall. 
Mr. G r a y . Don’t you know something about your company?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes. But I can not remember just the exact dates 

when dividends were declared or discussed, because they were dis
cussed in the regular routine of the business.

Mr. G r a y . Didn’t you as a matter of fact in the early part of 
August of 1930 postpone a meeting that you had previously at that 
time called, for the purpose of discussing the question of a dividend? 

Mr. W a r n e r . What month was that?
Mr. G r a y . August of 1930.
Mr. W a r n e r . I f  the record shows that, then that would be correct. 
Mr. G r a y . Isn’t it a fact that your statement that came out—well, 

first, let me ask you: When did your fiscal year begin ?
M r. W arner. August 31.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . S e p te m b e r  1.
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes; September 1.
Mr. G r a y . Isn’t it a fact also that your statement that came out 

for the last half of your fiscal year, which ended September 1, 1930, 
showed that your earnings had dropped off considerably?

Mr. W a r n e r . That is right.
Mr. G ray. And what dividend had you been paying prior to that 

time ?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . It was $4 a share.
Mr. G ray. And when was it changed?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . I  think the latter part of 1930.
Mr. G r a y . When in 1930?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . I f  you will refer to the record, or give me an 

opportunity?
Mr. G ray. Have you the record here?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . We brought our personal records but not the com

pany’s records.
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Mr. Gray . Well, answer if you can. Has anybody got that rec
ord?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . No, sir.
Mr. Gray. To what amount was it reduced (
Mr. W arner. I think it was eliminated.
Mr. G ray . Eliminated entirely. And you, of course, during the 

spring of 1930 were entirely familiar with the financial affairs of 
Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.).

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. G ray . And you knew that that was very likely to happen, 

didn’t you?
Mr. W a r n e r . Not at the beginning.
Mr. G ray. When did you learn it?
Mr. W arner. I did not learn it until the last meeting of the year.
Mr. G r ay . D o you mean to say that you being connected with 

Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.) did not know that the earnings of the 
company had fallen off considerably until the last meeting of the 
year, is that correct?

Mr. W arner. The last part of the year 1930 the earnings in the 
business fell off.

Mr. S c h n e id e r . D o y o u  w a n t m e to  an sw er th a t  q u e st io n , Mr. 
Gray.

Mr. G ray. No; I do not. I  am asking you, Mr. Warner, whether 
or not you did not know in the spring of 1930 when you were selling 
your stock, that the business of Warner Bros. Pictures (Inc.) was 
falling off ?

Mr. W arner. No.
Mr. G ray. When did you first learn that the business of Warner 

Bros. Pictures (Inc.) was falling off?
Mr. W arner. The latter part of the year.
Mr. G ray . D o you ever read the newspapers ?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. G r ay . Do you recall or did you read an article published on 

August 6,1930, indicating that Warner Bros, had postponed a meet
ing that had been called for the purpose of determining that divi
dend, and that it was causing unsettlement with respect to their 
stock, and that the earnings during the last half of the current fiscal 
year ending August 31, 1930, might not exceed $5,000,000, and that 
it would be insufficient to cover the dividend on the 2,870,000 shares 
of common stock, and that it was apparent the public could no 
longer be attracted by the novelty of the talkies, and that future 
productions must possess greater appeal. Did you read that?

Mr. W a r n e r .  I t h in k  w e  is s u e d  a  s ta te m e n t ."
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  But not that statement?
Mr. G ray . Pardon me, Mr. Schneider, but when we want informar 

tion that Mr. Warner can not give and you can give it, I  will let you 
do it, but please do not correct his knowledge. Mr. Warner, you 
must have Imown during the summer of 1930 at any rate as to the 
business conditions, such as are described in this article.

Mr. W arner. I would not want to say I  did or did not. I can not 
remember that.

Mr. G r a y . Y ou just this minute said you gave out that statement.
M r. W arner. No; we gave out a statement with the annual state

ment o f the company.
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Mr. G ray. That was at the end of August of 1930?
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Senator Couzens. Have you a copy of that statement here?
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. Gray. Senator Couzens asks for a copy of that statement that 

you issued.
Mr. W arner. Here it is.
Mr. G ray. Have you the statement requested by Senator Couzens? 
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. Gray. Will you let Senator Couzens see it, and then when he is 

through, hand it to the committee reporter to be marked as an ex
hibit in this case?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
(A  printed copy of the annual report of Warner Bros. Pictures 

(Inc.) and subsidiary companies, dated August 30, 1930, was fur
nished by the witness and identified by being marked “  Committee 
Exhibit No. 25, May 21,1932,” and will hereafter be printed in the 
appendix in connection with Exhibit 24, same date.)

Senator Couzens. As I understood Mr. Warner, he testified that 
he did not know the condition of the business until the end o f 1930.

Mr. G ray. I so understood him, and that is why I  called his 
attention to these newspaper articles.

Mr. W arner. I  knew the condition of the business every quarter, 
when the statement was issued.

Senator Couzens. Where was the major part of the business done? 
Mr. W arner. Our business is spread throughout the world, and 

it is impossible for us to know just what our business has done until 
Price, Waterhouse & Co. actually audit the books of the company; 
the statements from all over are Drought in and they condense them 
into one statement. That is the only time we can tell whether 
business is better or worse, because our business changes with the 
pictures that we put out.

Senator T ownsend. Are you the president of Warner Bros. Pic
tures (Inc.) ?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Senator T ownsend. A s a matter of fact, didn’t you have a general 

idea of the condition of business, being president of the company?
Mr. W arner. Well, I  had a general idea of the business, but not 

of all conditions that may come about.
Senator T ownsend. Didn’t you have a report of conditions put 

on your desk every day?
Mr. W arner. Yes; but not as to the future.
Mr. G ray. We are not talking about the future.
Mr. W arner. Reports of the condition of the business of the com

pany as a whole are given to me.
Senator T ownsend. And, of course, you go over them, don’t you! 
Mr. W arner. Yes. But as to the condition of business at a later 

date, whether the company was going to make more money or less 
money, would be impossible, because our business is such that it 
depends upon conditions throughout the country as to attendance at 
the theaters. As an example, right to-day our theaters in the city 
of Washington are making money, because the people are going to 
them. There seems to be employment here or I do not know what 
it is, while in other parts of the country they are not going to the
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theaters as before. And this condition comes about from time to 
time. For instance, to-day I  may find that 240 or 250 theaters would 
take in a certain amount of money, and then six months later or 
three months later that same number of theaters may take in 30 or 
40 per cent less money.

Senator T ownsend. I was not trying to develop that. I  was try
ing to develop the fact whether or not you knew each day the gen
eral trend of your business.

Mr. W arner. Oh, the general trend of business I  always know 
daily.

Senator T ownsend. Certainly. I  thought so.
Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
The C h air m an . Then why did you say you did not know it until 

the end of the year ? We seem now to have gotten back to where we 
were 15 minutes ago.

Mr. W arner. I was under the impression that you asked me 
whether I  knew the result of business at the end of the year.

Mr. G ray. N o. I  asked you and I now repeat whether you knew 
during the spring of 1930 that the business of Warner Bros. Pic
tures (Lac.), was falling off.

Mr. W arner. That is correct.
Mr. G ray . Well, that is all I want to know about that. And you 

sold your stock?
Mr. W arner. In the spring of 1930 ?
Mr. G ray. At the beginning of 1930.
Mr. W arner. No, sir; not at the beginning of 1930.
Mr. G ray. When did you first learn, not when you first learned 

officially of the standing of your company, but when did it first 
dawn on you in 1930 that your company’s business was getting 
worse?

Mr. W arner. The latter part of 1930.
Mr. G ray . What do you mean by “ the latter part ” ?
Mr. W arner. The summer of 1930. At the beginning of 1930 

was the best business our company had while in business.
Mr. G ray. All right.
Mr. W arner. Pardon me a moment and I  will try to give you a 

clear picture: I  think the biggest profits the company made were at 
the time we sold the stock you are talking about, and then the stock 
went up 20 points beyond what we sold it for.

Senator Couzens. What was the trend of the business at the time 
this happened, up or down ?

Mr. W arner. The trend as far as our business was concerned 
was up.

Senator Couzens. But you had no occasion to suspect that the 
trend would be down?

Mr. W arner. Positively not.
Mr. G ray . All right. Now, the fact is that in August after yon 

had sold those quantities of stock that have been testified to here, you 
started to buy back again, didn’t you ?

Mr. W arner. Yes, sir.
Mr. G r ay . And in August you bought how much ?
Mr. Schneider. 25,800 shares.
Mr. G r a y . And did you sell any ?
Mr. S chneider. 100 shares.
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Mr. G r a y . Did you say 100 shares?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . And in September you bought how many shares?
Mr. Sch n eid er. 54,300 shares, and there were 20,000 s h a r e s  th at 

we got under rights, making 74,300 shares in all.
Mr. G r a y . And what did you sell in September?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . 42,300 shares.
Mr. G r a y . Bettering your position as long as your long s id e  was 

concerned.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . And in October how much did you buy ?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . 112,900 shares.
M r. G ray . Did you sell any?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . No, sir.
Mr. G r a y . My record shows, and I will say that I am going over 

these records or I would not make the statement, that through 
Schatzkin & Co. alone they bought 129,300 shares in that month.

Mr. W a r n e r . That is possibly from what I  said before.
Mr. S ch neider . Your figures m ay be right.
Mr. G r a y . In December what did you buy ?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Thirty-three thousand s ix  hundred shares.
M r. G ray . Did you sell any?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . No.
Senator C o u ze n s . When you bought this s to ck  did you know from 

whom you bought it, or was it purchased on the open market?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Only that 20,000 shares were rights.

: Senator Cotjzens. D id you know who was selling this stock when 
you bought it?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . N o , sir; we bought it through various brokers. 
Senator C o u ze n s . H o w  many stockholders did you have a t  th at 

time?
Mr. W a r n e r . I would sav around 35,000, or between 35,000 and 

40,000.
Senator C o u ze n s . Who were, the largest stockholders, s o  f a r  as 

you knew?
Mr. W a r n e r . We were the largest stockholders at all times. 
Senator C o u ze n s . That is, your family were?
Mr. W a r n e r . Yes, sir; and still are the largest stockholders and 

bondholders, too, for that matter.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . The largest individual stockholders a t  th e  p re se n t 

moment.
Mr. G r a y . I am directing your attention to the totals, if  you can 

give them to me, showing the number of shares that you sold during 
the year 1930. Can you give me that figure ?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . T w o  hundred thirty-one thousand and f i f t y - f iv e  
shares for $12,000,000.

Mr. G r a y  (interposing). Never mind the amount of money.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Well, 231,055 shares.
Mr. G r a y . That you sold?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes, sir.
Mr. G r a y . I say to the committee that according to the records 

of Schatzkin & Co. alone they sold 305,750 shares, or approximately 
the amount that Mr. Warner says he owned the 1st of January.
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Mr. W abner. I  would say that we will agree whatever Price, 
Waterhouse & Co. audit and find, that that is what we bought and 
sold and it is correct.

Mr. Gbay. This is not Price, Waterhouse & Co.’s audit, but from 
the books of Schatzkin & Co.

Mr. W arner. Pardon me. I  understand that, but we have to look 
at our own books.

Mr. S c h n e id e r . This is a record I  took off of our accounts, and it 
may be that one or two of these accounts did not belong to us.

Mr. G ray. I  will analyze it and you can tell me. How many 
shares did you say you bought in 1930?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . 340,400.
Mr. G ray. And in fairness to the other side I  will say that our 

records show in Schatzkin’s that they bought 326,500. Now then, 
how many shares were you long at the end of 1930 more than you 
were at the beginning?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . At the beginning of 1930, just the beginning, 
January 1,1930, 303,484. At the end, 412,829; 109,345 shares more.

Mr. G ray . 109,345 shares more. In the Schatzkin account alone 
it only shows that they increased their position by 21,150. Now 
then, let me come to the dollars and cents. In all of these ac
counts what did you get during the year 1930 for the stock which 
you sold?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . Excuse me. You see there is a differential there 
of purchase of 20,000 shares, of rights, which would not go through 
any broker. We got that from the company, you see.

Mr. G r ay . So it would reduce your figure of 109,345 shares to 
89,345 shares.

Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes.
Mr. G ray. A s being the difference that was attained by your stock- 

market transactions?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes.
Mr. G ray . While Schatzkin’s account alone shows 21,150 shares. 

Now the amount that you received from the sale of Warner Bros, 
stock through any of these accounts during the year 1930 is what?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . 231,055 shares. We got $12,850,540.50.
Mr. G ray. $12,850,540.50?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes.
Mr. G ray . N ow  that is not right. I  am talking about the gross 

amount of the sale.
Mr. S c h n e id e r . That is net.
Mr. G ray . Yes. In Schatzkin’s account alone these accounts will 

show that they received from the proceeds of the sale $16,520,986. 
We will take up the individual accounts in a few minutes and see 
where the difference arises.

Mr. S c h n e id e r . We bought 340,400 shares for $6,932,158.42.
Mr. G r ay . The Schatzkin account alone shows a purchase of the 

amount which I have indicated, 326,500 shares for $7,544,481.50.
Senator C o u z e n s . What is counsel for the committee trying to 

prove by all these details?
Mr. G ray. I thought I had stated it thoroughly, Senator. Would 

you like me to state it again? n
Senator C o u z e n s .  N o . I  do not just get what advantage it is to 

this committee to know all of the differences of a few shares of stock
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and a few dollars and cents, when we are endeavoring to get at the 
effect of these things upon the stock market.

Mr. Gray. Tes, sir.
Senator C o u ze n s . I f  the counsel has some definite purpose in mind 

along that line, very well.
Mr. G ray. Some members of this committee have instructed me 

to get them an illustration of where officers and directors o f cor
porations were dealing in their own stock, to their own advantage, 
and to the detriment of the public.

Senator C o u ze n s . I think the counsel has developed that. But 
what difference does it make to the committee if there is a difference 
of a few shares more or less or a few dollars and cents more or less, 
since you have demonstrated the fact?

Mr. G ray . I  think it does not make any difference, as long as you 
agree with me, but some of the Senators have asked me—Senator 
Brookhart, for instance, has asked me to bring out these figures. 
What am I to do?

Senator C o u ze n s . I  am sorry if I  have interfered with another 
Senator’s program.

M r. G ray. What is the net result?
Mr. Schneider. The net result for the year was that at the end 

of 1930 we had 109,345 shares more than we had at the beginning 
of 1930, and we realized cash, $5,918,382.08, through these trans
actions.

Mr. G ray. And your stock at the end of 1930 was worth what? 
What was its market?

Mr. S c h n e id e r . I think around $18, if I  am not mistaken, or $15. 
Around that price.

Mr. Gray. Well, have you got a calculation showing w hat that 
stock was worth?

Mr. S chneider. Yes; I have.
Mr. G ray. All right, give me the figures at its market?
Mr. S chneider. I have a sheet here showing what the stock sold 

for. December 31 it sold at 13y2. You have to multiply 412,000 
by 13%, which is $5,200,000.

Mr. G ray. Which is what?
Mr. Schneider. 412,829 at 13%, which would be, I  think, about 

$5,000,000.
M r. G ray. In  addition to the cash?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes; that is right.
Mr. G ray . So your total profit from these transactions, buyin<* 

and selling, was what? 49
Mr. S chneider. As I  said, $5,918,000 more in cash we had. and 

we had about 109,000 more in stock.
M r. G ray . A t  18% ?
Mr. Schneider. Yes.
M r. G ray. Or about, we will say, $1,300,000, roughly; is that 

right?
Mr. S c h n e id e r . About.
M r. G ray. I s that correct?
Mr. G ray. That is the figure.

$7 MX)000?AY' S°  y° U bnng y° Ur figures up somewh» t  about 
Mr. S c h n e id e r . Yes.

6 4 4  STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES
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Mr. Gray. That is all I  wish to take up with regard to that ac
count. Shall I  continue with others, 01* what do you wish me to do?
I can go on with this and show what as in the Rosenberg account, 
and show what was in the other accounts. Senator Couzens. Shall I  
do that, Mr. Chairman ?

The Chairman. I  want to consult the committee 011 that matter.
If I  understand Senator Couzens, he is in accord with what you are 
doing, although he thinks it is not necessary to go into all the 
details now.

Mr. G ray. All right.
The Ch air m an . I f you think the details are necessary to make 

the picture------
Mr. G ray. Of course the details would be of no moment, Senator 

Norbeck, if it happened to be a small transaction. The size of the 
transaction is what makes the details of it important. But I think 
the circumstances have been developed. I do not think it is neces
sary to go any further.

Senator G la ss . Let me ask counsel this question. Are there any 
other moving-picture concerns engaged in this same sort of business ?

Mr. G ray. Yes; and we are working on some of them now, but we 
were unable to complete any more of them up to date.

The Ch air m an . I want to remind the committee that it was the 
wish of *the attorney to have more time before we had the hearing in 
order to bring more of it in at one time.

Senator Glass. Yes. I do not see why one moving-picture concern 
should be picked out of this business and brought in. and not the 
others.

Senator T o w n se n d . That may have been brought about by asking 
the counsel for the committee to bring one picture.

Mr. G ray . We did not pick out one particular concern.
Senator T o w n se n d . It was the committee itself.
Mr. G ray . But when the committee asked me to be ready to get 

something on Thursday we had progressed a little bit furtlW with 
this than we had witn some of the others, and it was one of the 
things that we could be ready to present to the committee.

Senator G la ss . I begin to feel that I  am rather obtuse because I 
haven’t gotten it in my head yet what this has to do with the stock 
exchange transactions. Are Warner Bros, members of the New York 
Stock Exchange?

Mr. G ray. No, sir. It shows what can be done on the exchange 
and what has been done with respect to the manipulation of stocks 
on the market. All right, that is all I  want to ask.

Mr. S chneider. Can I say a word, please ?
Mr. G ray . I f  the chairman will permit you.
The C hairman . Mr. Gray?
Mr. G ray. I  say I  am through.
Mr. S chneider. I  just want to say a word. I  want to bring out 

the feet here that during the month that we did sell the bulk o f that 
stock, 144,000 shares, according to our records our business was at 
its height. We made $10,000,000 in the half a year up to the end 
of February, 1930, and it is during that period that we sold the great 
bulk of that stock.

S e n a to r  G l a ss . Why did you sell the great bulk o f  the stock when 
you were doing such a fine business?
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Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  For the two reasons that Mr. Warner stated. One, 
to turn some of the securities into cash in order to buy other securi
ties, and our records show that we eventually put $7,000,000 into our 
debentures at practically par, and still have them. And they are
now selling at 16. And the other reason------

The C h a i r m a n . The debentures are drawing interest?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  Yes.
The C h a i r m a n .  The stock is paying no dividends?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  No.
The C h a i r m a n . In other words, Mr. Warner traded stock that 

does not earn anything for debentures that do?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  At the time we sold them it paid $4 a share. At 

the time we sold them.
The C h a i r m a n . What do you mean, paid $4 ?
Mr. W a r n e r . The common stock.
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  The common stock.
Mr. W a r n e r . We had no knowledge at that time that we were not 

going to continue paying this dividend.
The C h a i r m a n .  I think you made a very good guess.
Mr. W a r n e r . I am s o r r y  we did not make them in some others.
Mr. S c h n e i d e r . I want to bring out a certain point, Senator. 

When we sold that stock, the stock was not selling at its high. 
Senator C o u z e n s .  What was it selling at?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r . I think we got a high price of 60—64, and it went 

up to 80 after we sold. Now Mr. Warner told you the two reasons we 
sold the stock. And during the latter part of the year when it is 
trying to be brought out that we knew that the company was doing 
worse we bought 340,000 shares.

Mr. W a r n e r . And the debentures.
Mr. S c h n e i d e r . And $7,000,000 worth of debentures. Now i f  we 

knew at that time, if we were such good guessers that the business 
was going to get tne way it finally did get we would not be putting 
$7,000,000 into debentures, and we would not be buying 340,000 
shares at $6,982,000, which we still own.

Senator F l e t c h e r . Y o u  bought the stock at about 13 or 15?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r . No; we bought 340,000 shares for $6,932,000,

which is around 25. An average. It went all the way down------
Senator F l e t c h e r . You sold at 65?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  That is right.
The C h a i r m a n . But the fact is that you profited by the whole 

transaction?
Mr. S c h N e i d e r .  Yes.
The C h a i r m a n . That is not denied.
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  No.
The C h a i r m a n . Then let us not argue the details before this com

mittee.
Mr. W a r n e r .  No.
Senator T o w n s e n d .  A s a matter of fact, bv July or August you 

had sold all the stock you Jield of Warner Bros., hadn’t you Mr 
Warner? Isn’t that a fact? ’

Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  No.
Senator T o w n s e n d .  Well, a very large per cent of it?
Mr. S c h n e i d e r .  No. The least stock, according to our records 

that we ever held was 120,000 shares.
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Senator T ownsend. One hundred and twenty thousand shares?
Mr. Schneider. Yes. That was the least stock.
Senator T ownsend. And you were the managers of the company ?
Mr. Schneider. Yes.
Senator T ownsend. And you strengthened your position as stock

holders later in the year?
M r. Schneider. That is right.
Senator T ownsend. When the stock was cheaper?
M r. Schneider. Yes.
Senator T ownsend. You sold it when it was high and bough! it 

when it was cheap ?
Mr. Schneider. Yes.
Senator T ownsend . That is the story.
Mr. Warner. May I say one thing, please? From the time of the 

inception of our business we always placed ourselves in a position to 
have in cash, or as near as possible, the full amount of money that 
the company that had our name owed to banks. I f  you go into the 
records of our personal affairs, that was our greatest ambition at 
all times, that whatever our company owed to banks that it bor
rowed, that we should have that amount in cash. And here is the 
record of that.

Senator F letcher. What time did you make this statement ?
Senator T ownsend . What has that to do with this?
Mr. Grat. I  don’t know, but I  don’t want to interfere.
Senator F letcher. Was it August or September or July? What 

time was it? The latter part may mean anything. What I want to 
get at is when did you make that statement ?

Mr. Warner. To pass the dividends, you mean?
Senator F letcher. Yes.
Senator W alcott. August, they have just stated.
Senator F le tch e r . Well, they don’t seem to know just when it 

was, except that it was the latter part. Is August the latter part 
or not?

Senator G lass. It has been testified that the fiscal year ended the 
1st of September.

Senator F letcher. Yes; I  know about that. What time did you 
malm that statement ?

Mr. S chneider. August, 1930.
Senator F letcher. August, 1930?
Mr. W arner. August 3, 1930.
Senator F letcher. What was the stock selling at then ?
Mr. S chneider. In August?
Senator F letcher. Yes.
Mr. W arner. Have you got that sheet there ?
Mr. S chneider. I will tell you.
M r. G r a y . It was selling high at 36 in August and a low of 25, 

Senator. That is the entire month.
Senator F letcher. I  want him to say. I f  he does not know let 

him say he does not know.
Mr. S chneider. High of 35, to a low of 25. From 36 to 25.
Senator F letcher. That is in August?
Mr. S chneider . Yes.
Senator F le tc h e r . Now you bought in September?
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Mr. S c h n e i d e r . We bought in August and September and October 
and November and December.

Senator F letcher. Yes. And what did you pay for it?
Mr. Schneider. From 36—I think we paid as high as 40—all the 

way down to 15.
Senator F letcher. Fifteen. W hen was your last purchase at 151 
Mr. Schneider. The latter part of December.
Senator F l e t c h e r .  December?
The C h a i r m a n . 1930?
Mr. Schneider. 1930.
Senator F l e t c h e r .  H ow  much was that?
M r. Schneider. It hit a low of lSy2, and we bought right down 

to the end of December.
Senator F letcher. How much?
Mr, Schneider. We bought 340,400 shares for a total of $6,932,000, 

which would be an average price of about $25,1 would say.
Senator F letcher. Well, following that statement the stock went 

down?
Mr. G ray . And they bought it back.
Senator F letcher. And they bought it back at 15.
Mr. Grat. Just one other phase I have not touched. You had 

two or three corporations that traded in your stock, did you not ?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. Gray. The Colfax Trading Corporation?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. Gray . That was your family affair?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. G ray. Renraw (Inc.), which is “ Warner ” spelled backward? 
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. Gray . That traded in your stock?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. G ray. And the Ray warn Trading Corporation?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. Gray. That traded in your stock?
Mr. W arner. Yes.
Mr. G ray. And the Brixton Trading Corporation, is that right? 
Mr. W arner. Yes. 6
Mr. G ray. And those corporations were corporations that were 

formed by you in your family and among your family group for the 
purpose of trading backward and forward in your stock?

Mr. W arner. The Brixton was not.
Mr. G ray . The Brixton was not. Were the others?
Mr. W arner. Neither was Ray warn or Renraw.
Mr. G ray. They traded in everything?
Mr. W arner. Both of them------
Mr. S chneider. I can tell you the facts. None of them were 

formed just for the purpose of trading in our stock. Thev were 
corporations formed by the family.

Mr. G ray. For trading in stocks?
Mr. Schneider. For trading. And the Renraw was formed for  

the purpose of trading for the members of the family.
Mr. G ray . That is all. v
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Senator Couzens. May I ask Mr. Warner whether he thinks it is 
■ethical for an officer of a large corporation like his, with such a large 
amount of outstanding stock, to trade back and forward in the stock 
of his own corporation?

Mr. W abner. I  think personally that it is ethical and helpful. 
Senator Couzens. Helpful to what?
Mr. W arner. I  did not trade back and forth. It is ethical and 

helpful to buy and sell at different times. I  don’t think it is ethical 
to trade back and forth, but buy and sell.

Senator Couzens. Does not the record show that you bought and 
sold nearly every month ?

Mr. W arn er. No. We sold during the months of February, 
March, and the first part of the year, and bought back the last part 
of the year.

The Chairman. You sold at 64 and bought back at 15. That is 
your testimony.

Senator Couzens. Why certainly. Mr. Warner seems to think that 
is all right, and I just want to get before this committee what are 
the ideals and the standards of some of these large corporation office 
holders with respect to these matters. Mr. Warner says under oath 
that he thinks that is a perfectly proper standard to buy and sell the 
stocks of his own corporation and affect the market, as was done in 
this case undoubtedly. And he also apparently thinks that that 
would be perfectly all right for any other officer or director of any 
other corporation in which he was a silent partner.

Mr. W arn er. Not for the purpose of raising or lowering the 
stock—it is not ethical.

Senator Couzens. Well, it is a certainty that the officers of a cor
poration know more about the internal operations of the company 
and the value of the company than any outsider or individual stock
holder knows, and the officer certainly has advantages in knowing 
when to buy and when to sell, and Mr. Warner testifies under oath 
that he believes that to buy and sell stock of his own corporation 
with inside information that other stockholders do not have is per
fectly justified.

The C h a ir m an . And to conceal from the public that the trading 
is done by him.

Senator Couzens. Why certainly. Why beat about the bush about 
it?

Mr. W a rn er. Wait a minute. I don’t agree with that fact, and 
that is not the statement I make. I say if you take a corporation— 
tab-A ours; at the time we acquired Vitaphone Corporation we sold 
our stock to acquire money with which to finance it for the company, 
without costing the company a dollar, and the profits afterwards 
derived went to the company, and we didn’t get anything out of it.

Senator T ownsend. Yes; but as a matter of fact, Mr. Warner, 
Warner Bros, made a profit of somewhere between $6,000,000 and 
$9,000,000 buying and selling their own stock in a year; isn’t that a 
fact?

Mr. Schneider. That is a fact by the statements.
Senator T ownsend. All right.
The Chairm an. How much did the public lose during that time?
Senator Couzens. The same amount, of course.
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Senator T ownsend . The same amount, of course. They had to. 
Mr. G ray. I  will say to the committee that I  will hand to the 

reporter later some original clippings that I  will take from various 
papers showing that during the period of time that Mr. Warner was 
selling, right dear up until August, articles were published boosting 
the value of the stock of Warner Bros., saying how far they were 
going to move ahead, and that on August 6, the articles turned, and 
the articles were all deprecating, Warner Bros, and saying that 
they were not going to earn as much money as they did during the 
first period of time in which they were selling. I  will have them 
placed in the record. (See page 655.)

Senator W alcott. Have you computed from your records how 
much the net earnings from the stock transactions alone o f this 
inside group amounted to this year?

Mr. Gray. Yes.
Senator G lass. I will suggest to counsel that he get the record of 

some other moving picture companies and see whether this is an 
exceptional case or a common practice.

Mr. G ray. We are working on that now.
Senator G lass. You can not put them all in at once.
Mr. Gray. No.
Senator W alcott. It takes time.
The C h a ir m an . Yes.
Senator Glass. I suggested to him that he do that hereafter.
The Ch a ir m an . Yes.
Senator G lass. To ascertain whether or not this was a common 

practice or an exceptional practice.
Senator T ownsend . Mr. Warner, do you think it is a common 

practice among the corporations in New York that the officers o f the 
companies deal in their own stock?

Senator W alcott. To sell high and buy low ?
Senator T ownsend. Well, is it a general practice, in your judg

ment ? That is the question I am asking.
Mr. W arner. I  would say that it possibly is.
Senator W alcott. Y ou would think that it was?
Mr. W arner. I  would say that the stock is being traded up and 

down. When people buy stock and pay a certain price they naturally 
buy it for the purpose of trying to make a profit.

Senator T ownsend. That is right; but I  want to know whether or 
not they buy it from their knowledge of the company to the dis
advantage------

Mr. W arner (interposing). Senator, may I  say this to you, pleaseT 
that when a man at the head of a company has a part in the buying 
.of stock at a certain price he has no knowledge of conditions o f  the 
world that are going to get so that the business is going to get worse.

Senator T ownsend. But he does have some knowledge o f his own 
company, doesn’t he, if lie is an officer in the company ?

Mr. W arner. But his knowledge is affected by the conditions i» 
the country as to whether people are going to buy, whether it is a 
picture or whether it is a commodity.

Mr. G ray . That is the future. He knows the present condition, 
doesn’t he? T
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Mr. W abner. He knows the condition of his company at that time.
Mr. Gray. Certainly.
Mr; W abner. And at that time he feels that he is justified in mak

ing an investment.
The Chair m an . How much does the public know, that is doing 

the buying, from the officer of the company who is selling the stock?
M r. W arner. I  would say that they Know as much as we do. 

Sometimes they know more. In the case of when we sold our stock 
at $60 and it went up to $80, the public must have known more than 
we did

Mr. G ray. Well now, Mr. Warner, you mentioned that, and there
fore I want to ask you this question, whether you don’t know that 
right after you sold at the top price that a pool was formed in 
Warner Bros, stock for the purpose of manipulating it and taking it 
up higher? Another pool of outsiders?

Mr. W abner. Positively not.
Mr. G ray . Y ou do not know it ?
Mr. W abner. No, sir.
Mr. G ray. Well, I  will establish it later. Senator Walcott has 

asked me to put certain figures on the record. The examination 
and analysis—and an accurate analysis of the trading in these various 
accounts at Schatzkin & Co., the brokers, shows that there were 
sold 305,350 shares of Warner Bros, stock by this group at a price 
of $16,520,986. That there were bought 326,500 shares at a price 
of $7,544,481.50. So that at the end of 1930—these transactions all 
being in that year—they had a profit of $8,976,504.50 in cash. And 
the 21,150 shares difference that they had at the low price of $13 
represents a figure of $274,950, increasing their profit to the total 
amount for the operations during that year of $9,251,454.50.

Let me state in fairness, however, that this is the account in 
Schatzkin & Co. The other brokerage houses we have not been able 
to develop  ̂ and whether or not they will show a slight difference 
in the profit one way or the other I can not tell you. But I  remind 
vou of the testimony of the witness to the effect that he admits that 
he earned somewheres near seven and a half million dollars in all 
of his brokerages houses, according to his calculation.

(The statement of analysis of Warner Bros, profits in Warner stock 
trading, year 1930, presented by Mr. Gray, is as follows:)

Analysis of Warner Bros, profit in Warner stock trading, year 1980

STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 6 5 1

Account * Shares
bought

Cost of 
purchases

Shares
sold

Proceeds of 
sales

39,300 $1,446,666.00 91,300
5.500
8.500 

170,760
900

26,100

$4,992,945.50 
364,255.00 
555,372.50 

9,319,92a 00 
36,604.00 

1,093,533.50

Warner..-r________________________________ 121,400
96,400

2,201,150.00
1,946,947.60

24,600 
44,300 
1,600

934.691.50 
912,125.00
102.902.50Albert Warner No. 2...................................................... 2,300 158*355.50

326,500 7,644,481.50 305,350 16,520,986.00

1 Broker, Soiwtddn & Co.
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Total shares bought-------------------------------------------------------------  328,500
Total shares sold------------------------------------------------------------------  305,350

21,150

Proceeds of sales___________________________________________ $16,520,966.00
Cost of purchases__________________________________________  7,544,481.50

8,976,504.50
Value of 21,150 long at Dec. 31, 1930, price 13__________________ 2X4,950.00

Net profit____________________________________________  9,251,454.50
Average price on 326,500 bought---------------------------------------------  23.10
Average price on 305,350 sold------------------------------------------------  54.11

Mr. W abneb . May I  say one more thing, please, and then I  am 
through. I f  an officer of a corporation knows—the question that 
you asked, Senator—would be buy for himself and his family and 
relatives $7,000,000 worth of debentures and 340,000 or 850,000 shares
of stock at a price------

Senator T o w n se n d . Let me ask you this question.
Senator C ou zen s . Who is he asking the question? O f whom is 

he asking the question?
The C h a ib m a n . Yes; of whom is he asking the question?
Mr. W arner . I  am trying to explain.
Senator C ouzens . N o ; you are not trying to explain now; you 

are asking a question of somebody. I would like to know to whom 
it is directed.

Mr. W abneb . Can I  apologize, then? I didn’t mean s o ; I  mean 
talking generally.

Senator T o w n sen d . Y ou sold your common stock, didn’t you? 
Mr. W abn eb . Yes.
Senator T o w n sen d . To buy the preferred?
Mr. W abneb . Yes. I  am just trying to get your view.
Senator Couzens. T o buy the debentures. Not the preferred.
Mr. Gray. To buy the debentures, to get a preferred position.
The C h a ib m a n . And the position that the debentures pay interest 

and the stock does not pay dividends. He is just changing his posi
tion to better himself from the knowledge he has.

Mr. W arner . But, Senator------
The C h a ir m a n . Go ahead and make your statement if  you care 

to make one.
Mr. W abn eb . Why not take the picture as of the time we did it 

and as of to-day. Now, we surely did not have any knowledge that 
the debentures were going to sell at $16 or $15 and the stock at a 
dollar when we bought them at 93.

Mr. Gray. In other words you would have put your money in 
something else if you had known?

Mr. W abneb . We must believe in it or we would not deal.
The C h a ir m a n . Y ou people must have thought that when you 

clipped the lamb vou could take along the skin, too, and grow the 
wool, but the lambs must have a little time to grow skin a grain be
fore they can grow wool.

Mr. W abneb . Well, I  would not say that.
Senator Couzens . I s the interest being paid on the debentures? 
Mr. W abneb . Yes.
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Senator C ouzens . So he is still getting his interest on the deben

tures that he traded for common stock.
The C h a ir m a n . But the Street seems to be disappointed with the 

fact that the country does not come back with more money quickly. 
They guessed wrong on that part of it, we will admit that. But the 
country seems to be broke.

Senator G lass. I  can very readily see the point of ethics raised 
by Senator Couzens, but I have not yet been able to see what this 
has to do with stock-exchange transactions.

Senator C ouzens. Well, I  might say, Senator Glass, that I  see it 
from the standpoint that they create a market by buying and selling 
of their own stocks, and of course that affects the market, and they 
do it through the stock exchange. That is the only point I  see in it, 
Senator.

The C h a ir m a n . And one of the questions is : Should they be per
mitted in the market?

Senator C ouzens . May I  put a hypothetical case to Mr. Warner? 
Assuming that he had 100,000 shares in Bethlehem Steel. He was an 
outside holder. He had no knowledge of the internal affairs of the 
company. And Mr. Schwab, who is chairman of the board, was to 
engage actively in the stock market and run the stock way up, know
ing that the conditions were not good, and that he was going to un
load, and then after he knew that the orders were falling off and the 
trend of production was going down, and the conditions over the 
country were not good, and you bought at the rising prices, and 
then afterwards Mr. Schwab got out with his own stock, would you 
consider that good ethics?

Mr. W arner . I would.
Mr. S ch neider . We have stocks in other companies that are sell

ing for less-----
Senator C ou zen s . I am not asking that question. I  am asking the 

question of what he thinks of the officers of the corporations dealing 
in their own stock.

Mr. W arner . For the purpose of raising it or lowering it, I  would 
not agree.

Senator C o u zen s . Never mind what the purpose is. You can not 
always tell motives but you have sense enough to know what the ef
fect is without analyzing your mind too clearly to find out what the 
motive is. Is that all, Mr. Gray ?

Mr. G b a y . Yes, sir.
Senator C ouzens . Are we going to have an executive session, Mr. 

Chairman?
The C h a irm an . I  have called a meeting of the steering committee 

after the adjournment of this hearing in order to formulate the 
program.

Mr. W arner . Bo I  have to stay?
Mr. G r a y . No; you may go. Consider yourself under subpoena, 

but it is unlikely that we will bring you back unless there are some 
developments that the committee wants to know about.

The C h a irm an . The committee will adjourn and we will have an 
executive meeting of the steering committee. I f  every one else will 
leave the room.

(Thereupon, at 11.45 a. m., Saturday, May 21, 1982, the hearing 
was adjourned subject to the call of the chairman, and the commit
tee went into executive session.)
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